San Francisco HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)

Co-Chairs Report

November 12, 2009
Announcements:

Acknowledgment:  Israel Nieves-Rivera will be ending his second term as governmental co-chair of the Urban Coalition for HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS). He has served as Co-chair from 2006-2009. The HPPC co-chairs would like to acknowledge and congratulate Israel on all of his accomplishments during his time as UCHAPS co-chair.  The UCHAPS meeting held Nov. 1-2, 2009 in San Francisco was the last meeting that Israel would facilitate as co-chair.  During that meeting he received an award on behalf of all of the UCHAPS members.  A five page handout highlighting all of his achievements was distributed to the members.  We are proud that Israel represented San Francisco and set a new standard for governmental co-chairs. If interested in seeing the handout of accomplishments, please contact Isela González or Ben Hayes.
Minutes:  The minutes for the full Council meetings and the Steering committee meeting have been more comprehensive because we had a note taker.  Effective August Steering, HPS staff will be taking “action minutes” for Steering and the full Council.  This is a decision that was made by HPS staff in response to budget constraints.  If you have any questions please contact Eileen Loughran at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org.
Microphone:  The Co-chairs have discussed the use of the microphone, and have decided that the microphone must remain off during breaks at the Council meetings. If you have any questions, please contact Eileen at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org
Reminder:  Please remember to clean up the area around your seats.  There are recycling bins for soda cans and paper products available by the kitchen.

Rules of Respectful Engagement:  The Rules of Respectful Engagement are posted on the wall.  Please note that these Rules apply to members, guests, staff, and public.
Urban Coalition of HIV/AIDS Preventions Services (UCHAPS): The Urban Coalition of HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS) is pleased to announce the hiring of Ms. Anna Ford as the prevention policy advisor for the coalition.  UCHAPS is an alliance of community members and government representatives from eight urban areas including Chicago, Houston, Los Angeles County, Miami-Dade County, New York City, Philadelphia, City and County of San Francisco, and Washington, D.C.  Collectively these metropolitan areas are among the epicenters of the HIV epidemic in the U.S., representing 38 percent of the nation’s cumulative AIDS cases.

 Ms. Ford has been the Senior Associate of Policy and Programs at AIDS Action where she has acquired experience in federal prevention policy and its impact on addressing HIV prevention at the local level.  Since 1999, UCHAPS has been a member of AIDS Action working in partnership with the organization to educate and inform elected and appointed leaders in all branches of the federal government of the importance of a comprehensive response to domestic HIV/AIDS efforts.  Ms. Ford will work out of the AIDS Action office in DC but will travel often to the UCHAPS urban areas and to the CDC as part of her work. Her position is supported in part by a grant from CDC to develop documents on evidence-based practices that will inform federal prevention policies and to bring focused attention to the impact of HIV/AIDS in urban areas, as well as greater awareness of the number of HIV infections among those citizens most disenfranchised from traditional systems of medical and health care.

Isela González and Ben Hayes representing the HPPC and Grant Colfax and Israel Nieves-Rivera representing the HIV Prevention Section attended the UCHAPS meeting on November 1-2, 2009. During the meeting UCHAPS discussed Prevention Efforts for the Transgender Community: Best Practices and Lessons Learned.   Jenna Rapues, Luke Woodward, and Isela González, presented information on The Transgender Advisory Group, TransTHRIVE, and our Prevention and Care Efforts for Transgender in Incarcerated Settings.
 UCHAPS also met with staff from the Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention (DHAP) of CDC: Chris Cagle, Associate Director for Policy; Rebecca Morgan, Guidelines Team Lead; and Sam Dooley, Associate Deputy Director; to discuss the pending Revised Guidelines for HIV Testing in Non-Medical Settings. UCHAPS members have been participating in a national workgroup and this was an opportunity for all jurisdictions to provide feedback during the planning stage. 

 The coalition also received a presentation from Bill McCall, Political Director of AIDS Action, on HIV Prevention Efforts in the Ryan White HIV/AIDS Treatment Extension Act of 2009.  The new act includes specific language of HIV testing and linkage to care efforts.  UCHAPS will be working with AIDS Action to provide leadership on the language developed by the HIV Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) as they write administrative regulations on these provisions of the law.
Update on City, State, and Federal issues:
Ryan White HIV/AIDS Treatment Extension Act of 2009. On October 30, 2009, President Obama signed the Ryan White HIV/AIDS Treatment Extension Act of 2009 into law at a small ceremony in Washington. The legislation will continue to fund vital AIDS/HIV programs through until 2013 with a funding increase of up-to 5% through all sections of the program, and stipulates a national goal of ensuring 5 million HIV tests are carried out annually.

President Obama lifts HIV Travel and Immigration Ban.  During the signing of the Ryan White HIV/AIDS Treatment Extension Act of 2009, President Obama announced the federal government would end its ban on travel and immigration to the U.S. by people who are HIV-positive. With the new rule, HIV infection will no longer be grounds to deny entry to the U.S. of travelers and immigrants.   HIV infection will also cease to be a bar for legal residents seeking to change their immigration status, including obtaining a Green Card.  In a press statement released on Monday, Health and Human Services Secretary Kathleen Sebelius gave the effective date of the rule as January 1, 2010.

House of Representatives Passed H.R. 3962, the Affordable Health Care for America Act. On Saturday, November 7, 2009, House of Representatives passed a sweeping health care bill by a vote of 220-215. The bill is the blended versions which were adopted by the three House committees working on health care reform, Education and Labor, Energy and Commerce, and Ways and Means.  The nearly 2,000 page bill has a number of provisions that would impact health coverage for people living with HIV.  Foremost is inclusion of the core provision of the Early Treatment for HIV Act (ETHA) to allow states the option to provide Medicaid coverage immediately to low-income people living with HIV who has not yet become disabled by AIDS.  The bill also allows AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP) expenditures to count towards True Out-of-Pocket expenses for the coverage gap known as the “doughnut hole” in the Medicare Part D prescription drug program; going further, the bill phases out the “doughnut hole” entirely within 10 years.

Other important provisions include:


A public health insurance option.


Medicaid expansion to cover individuals (including childless adults) and families with incomes up to 150% of the 
               federal poverty level.


Prohibition against denying coverage based on health status, including preexisting conditions, in the private 
               insurance market.


Premium credits, cost-sharing subsidies, and limits on how much a person has to pay out-of-pocket that would keep 
               health insurance affordable for many low-income and middle class families.


Investments to strengthen the clinical workforce, address prevention and wellness, and reduce health disparities.


Data collection that is inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity.

Deadline for Submitting Written National HIV/AIDS Strategy Testimony is November 13th The Office of National AIDS Policy (ONAP) is seeking written testimony via their “Call to Action” website no later than November 13, 2009.  Although there has been strong participation in National HIV/AIDS Strategy Town Hall meetings, ONAP staff members recently told a group that fewer than 100 written comments had been submitted via the website, http://www.whitehouse.gov/administration/eop/onap/action
Committee Updates:
Membership/Community Liaison:  The Membership/CL Committee has met twice since the October 8th HPPC meeting. The group met on October 14th and November 12th.
During the October 14th committee meeting, members recommended to appoint nine (9) immediate candidates and seven (7) alternate candidates to Dr. Mitchell Katz, Department of Public Health Director.  Dr. Katz approved all recommendations made by the committee in late October.  
Fifteen (15) of the appointments attended a Council orientation provided by HPS in collaboration with the committee on October 28th.  The nine new members have all been invited to sit at the Council table as provisional members starting on the November 12th Council meeting.  Their official term starts on January 1, 2010.  Alternate members will fill in seats that become available on the Council throughout 2010.  
The committee also selected a facilitator for the December 10th Parity, Inclusion, Representation (PIR) training. The consultant has proposed several ideas and areas to cover at the training. During the November 4th meeting, the committee continued to work on specific details of the PIR training.  Committee members developed several questions that will be used for the training. Jenna and Tonya will follow-up with the facilitator to clearly identify the overall objectives of the training and develop an outline which will be discussed and reviewed at the next committee meeting on Wednesday, December 9th from 2:30-4:00 PM, 5th Floor Conference Room.

Points of Integration between Prevention and Care (POI): 
The committee met on Monday, November 2nd. The group debriefed the October 8th joint meeting between HPPC and HHSPC. The committee will begin discussing the 2010 joint meeting after both the Council Co-chairs determine a meeting date.  Bill Blum from Health Services came to discuss Center of Excellence for Prevention with Positive Services objectives. The committee provided feedback to Bill, which he will incorporate and present back at a later date. The next POI meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 7th from 3:00-5:00 pm at 25 Van Ness, Suite 330A.

Show Me the Data! Getting Ready for SF’s Next HIV Prevention Plan:
This committee has completed their scope of work and has no additional meetings scheduled. 
Strategies, Interventions, & Evaluation: 
This committee has completed their scope of work and has no additional meetings scheduled. 
There were no 3x5 cards with Comments/Questions from September 10th meeting.
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